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Miami Beach Commission to debate port tunnel, living wage and short-term rentals

By DAVID SMILEY
Miami Beach's city officials convene Wednesday for their monthly commission meeting, and the city's tourist industry, major contractors, tennis enthusiasts and -- especially -- the Florida Department of Transportation might want to pay attention.

Among the items before commissioners:
• A discussion about the Port of Miami Tunnel, a project intended to divert port-bound cargo trucks from the streets of downtown Miami into a tunnel, the entrance of which will be on the MacArthur Causeway. 

Alice Bravo, a senior state transportation official, told commissioners last month that as many as 7,000 trucks could use the causeway each day and the tunnel entrance and exit would be located in the middle of the roadway.

Construction is set to begin on the MacArthur Causeway side after a detour is constructed for traffic heading east toward Miami Beach, she said.

Officials, particularly Mayor Matti Herrera Bower, were frustrated, saying the causeway is congested even on a good day. Bower has since requested that the start of the project be moved to the port -- a prospect Bravo has called ``a deal breaker.''

Bower and City Manager Jorge Gonzalez have said changing the start location of the project is unlikely. But both continue to push for safeguards against what they worry will be a disruptive construction project potentially made worse by FDOT's tunnel entryway design and refusal to allow the users of Interstate-95's Express Lanes access to the Julia Tuttle Causeway.
• A vote that would raise the city's living wage for the first time in about a decade.

The city passed a living wage law in 2001 that applies to all city workers and contractors with agreements worth more than $100,000.

That measure called for a yearly evaluation of the wage, which was to be raised along with the standard of living if an increase occurred. The city, however, never did that.

The amended measure before commissioners Wednesday would raise the current $9.58 wage without benefits starting in October. The amount would increase incrementally for three years until reaching $11.28 for workers with benefits, or $12.92 for workers without benefits.

The proposed changes, however, include doing away with the obligation to increase the living wage if the city doesn't determine that doing so would not be ``fiscally sound.''
City administration has said it expects to absorb the cost of raising the living wage.

• A second and final vote on a measure that would inarguably ban most short-term rental properties in the city.

Short-term rentals -- properties other than hotels that allow stays of six months or less -- have existed for decades as a supplement to the hotel industry. But they have come under fire by residents who say the business is inappropriate in residential neighborhoods because it leads to party spots and a constant flux of neighbors.

The city passed a law banning the business in single-family homes last year, and Wednesday could do the same for apartments and condos, though a few exceptions could be ``legalized.''

The city outlawed the business in neighborhoods where hotels are not allowed more than a decade ago, but critics say the city's policy is legally flawed and an enforcement loophole has allowed many businesses to continue to rent and advertise without fear of punishment.
• A decision on how many tennis courts will be constructed at the Flamingo Park Tennis Center -- a debate that has delayed planning for nearly half a year.
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